
Business Item: 2013-39 
Environment Committee 
Meeting date:  January 22, 2013 
For the Council Meeting of February 12, 2013 

ADVISORY INFORMATION 
Date: January 4, 2013 

Subject: Approval of 2012 Municipal Infiltration/Inflow Grant Guideline 
Changes 

District(s), Member(s):  All 
Policy/Legal Reference: Water Resource Management Plan: Wastewater Service, Inflow and 

Infiltration; 
Council Admin. Policy 3-3-1 
2012 MN Law C 293 S17 

Staff Prepared/Presented: John Atkins, 651-602-1020 
Division/Department: MCES c/o Leisa Thompson 651-602-8101 

Proposed Action 
That the Metropolitan Council approves changes to the 2012 Municipal Infiltration/Inflow (I/I) 
grant program guidelines. 

Background 
Metro Cities championed inclusion of a $4 million grant program in the 2012 bonding bill for the 
purpose of providing grants to cities for capital improvements to public infrastructure to reduce 
I&I. 

The Metropolitan Council approved guidelines for the 2012 Municipal Grant program at its August 
8, 2012 meeting. Thirty eligible cities submitted grant applications and were awarded a 
Preliminary Minimum Award (PMA) by November 21, 2012. Cities were provided the right to 
withdraw or modify their proposal through December 21, 2012. Toward the end of this 
withdrawal period, one city reported it could not meet the June 30, 2014 deadline for eligible 
project expenses and requested either an extension to the fall of 2012 (September 30, 2014) or 
the ability to substitute other projects in lieu of withdrawal from the grant program. 

The motion proposes that the end date for eligible expenditures be extended for all grant 
awardees. And also under appeal with a reasonable rationale, proposes allowing minor changes 
subsequent to a city’s bid process. We would require the total grant amount to remain 
unchanged and compliance with all other grant requirements. This appeal process is intended to 
allow MCES staff flexibility to approve minor changes (such as a change in specific manholes to 
be improved) and to protect the integrity of the grant award process, not to assume all requests 
would be automatically approved.   

Rationale 
The state appropriation requires that the Council adopt the program guidelines, which explicitly 
include the June 30, 2014 deadline for eligible expenses and provides no allowance for minor 
changes to projects or substitutions. MCES staff see no reason not to provide this additional 
flexibility. Further, we have asked Metro Cities and they support these changes (see 
attachment).  

Funding 
The 2012 I&I grant program is fully funded through 2012 state appropriations and 
some remaining funds from 2010 state appropriations. The state funds are part of 

 
 



state bonding and the Council is forwarded funds for all grant expenditures on a reimbursement 
basis. 

Known Support / Opposition 
There is no known opposition to the proposed guideline changes. Supporting communications 
are attached. 
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